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CRÉBILLON THE YOUNGER

Prophecy is mainly interesting for the light it throws on the age in which it is 
uttered. The Apocalypse, for example, tells us how a Christian felt about the 
world at the end of the first century. Manifestly ludicrous as a forecast, 
Mercier’s L’An 2240 is worth reading, because it shows us what were the ideals 
of an earnest and rather stupid Frenchman in the year 1770. And the ideals of an 
earnest and very intelligent Englishman of the early twentieth century may be 
studied, in all their process of development, in the long series of Mr. Wells’s 
prophetic books. Our notions of the future have something of that significance 
which Freud attributes to our dreams. And not our notions of the future only: 
our notions of the past as well. For if prophecy is an expression of our 
contemporary fears and wishes, so too, to a very great extent, is history—or at 
least what passes for history among the mass of ordinary unprofessional folk. 

Utopias, earthly paradises and earthly hells are flowers of the imagination 
which contrive to blossom and luxuriate even in the midst of the stoniest dates 
and documents, even within the fixed and narrow boundaries of established fact. 
The works of St. Thomas survive; we have a record of the acts of Innocent III. 
But that does not prevent our pictures of the Middle Ages from being as various 
and as highly coloured as our pictures of Utopia, the Servile State or the New 
Jerusalem. We see the past through the refractive medium of our prejudices, our 
tastes, our contemporary fears and hopes. The facts of history exist; but they 
hardly trouble us. We select and interpret our documents till they square with 
our theories.

The eighteenth century is a period which has been interpreted and reinterpreted 
in the most surprisingly various ways: by its own philosophers (for the 
eighteenth century was highly self-conscious) as the age of reason and 
enlightenment; by the Romantics and their strange heirs, the Reactionaries and 
the Early Victorians, as the age of vice and spiritual drought; by the later 
nineteenth-century sceptics, who curiously combined the strictest Protestant 
morality with the most dogmatically anti-Christian philosophy, as an age of 
reason indeed, but of more than dubious character; by the Beardsleyites of the 
‘nineties, as an epoch of deliciously depraved frivolity, of futile and 
therefore truly aesthetic elegance. 

The popular conception of the eighteenth century at the present day is a mixture 
of Beardsley’s and Voltaire’s. We find its morals and its manners in the highest 
degree ‘amusing’; and when we want a stick to beat the corpses of the Eminent 
Victorians we apply to Hume or Gibbon, to Voltaire or Helvétius, to Horace 
Walpole or Madame du Deffand. For the simpler-minded among us, the eighteenth 
century is summed up by Mr. Nigel Playfair’s version of The Beggar’s Opera. The 
more sophisticated find their dix-huitième in the original French documents 
(judiciously selected) or in the ironic pages of Mr. Lytton Strachey.

Charming historical Utopia! A moment’s thought, however, is sufficient to show 
how arbitrarily we have abstracted it from reality. For who, after all, were the 
most important, the most durable and influential men that the century produced? 
The names of Bach, Handel and Mozart present themselves immediately to the mind; 
of Swedenborg and Wesley and Blake; of Dr. Johnson, Bishop Berkeley and Kant. Of 
none of these can it be said that he fits very easily into the scheme of The 
Beggar’s Opera. True, our pianists and conductors have tried, Procrustes-like, 
to squeeze the musicians into the dix-huitième mould. They play Bach 
mechanically, Handel lightly, Mozart frivolously, without feeling and therefore 
without sense, and call the process a ‘classical’ interpretation. But let that 
pass. The fact remains that the greatest men of the eighteenth century are not 
in the least what we should call dix-huitième.

It must not be imagined, however, that our particular ‘eighteenth century’ is 
completely mythical. Something like it did genuinely exist, during a couple of 



generations, among a small class of people in most European countries, 
especially France. The fact that we have chosen to recreate a whole historical 
epoch in the image of this intellectually free and morally licentious dix-
huitième throws some light on our own problems, our own twentieth-century 
bugbears, our own desires. For a certain section of contemporary society the 
terms ‘modern’ and ‘eighteenth century’ are almost synonymous. Like our 
ancestors, we too are in revolt against intellectual authority and moral 
‘prejudices.’ Perhaps the chief difference between them and us is that they 
believed in pure reason as well as extra-conjugal love; we Bergsonians do not.

One of the most characteristic representatives of this particular dix-huitième 
which we have chosen to exalt at the expense of all the other possible 
eighteenth centuries is Crébillon the Younger. We find in his novels all the 
qualities which we regard as typical of the period: elegance, frivolity, a 
complete absence of moral ‘prejudices,’ especially on the subject of love, a 
certain dry spirit of detachment and analysis. Le Sopha and La Nuit et le Moment 
are documents which, taken by themselves, completely justify our current 
conception of the age in which they were written. For that reason alone they 
deserve to be read. One should always be prepared to quote authorities in 
support of one’s theories. Moreover, they are worth reading for their own sakes. 
For Crébillon was a psychologist and, in his own limited field, one of the most 
acute of his age.

The typically modern method of presenting character differs from that employed 
by the novelists of the eighteenth century. In our novels we offer the facts in 
a so-to-speak raw state, leaving the reader to draw his own conclusions from 
them. The older psychologists treated the facts to a preliminary process of 
intellectual digestion; they gave their readers something more than the mere 
behaviouristic material on which psychological judgments are based; they gave 
them the conclusions they themselves had already drawn from the facts. Compare 
Constant’s Adolphe with the Ulysses of James Joyce; the difference of method is 
manifest. Crébillon is a characteristic eighteenth-century psychologist. 

With the dry intellectual precision of his age, he describes and comments on his 
characters, analyses their behaviour, draws conclusions, formulates 
generalizations. What a contemporary novelist would imply in twenty pages of 
description and talk, he expresses outright in two or three sentences that are 
an intellectual summing up of all the evidence. The novelist who employs the 
older method gains in definition and clarity what he loses in realism, in life, 
in expansive implication and suggestion. There is much to be said for both 
methods of presentation; most of all, perhaps, for a combination of the two.

So much for Crébillon’s method of presenting character. It is time to consider 
the sort of people and the particular aspect of their characters which he liked 
to present. His heroes and heroines are the men and women of our own favourite 
dix-huitième—the eighteenth century whose representative man is rather Casanova 
than Bach, rather the Cardinal de Bernis than Wesley. They are aristocrats who 
fill their indefinite leisure with an amateur’s interest in literature, art, and 
even science (see, for the scientific interests, Cléandre’s story, in La Nuit et 
le Moment, of his physico-physiological argument with Julie); with talk and 
social intercourse, with gambling and country sports; and above all, with that 
most perfect of time-killers, l’amour. Crébillon’s main, his almost exclusive 
preoccupation is with the last of these aristocratic amusements. And it is on 
his psychology of love—of a certain kind of love—that his claim to literary 
immortality must be based.

Crébillon’s special province is that obscure borderland between soul and body, 
where physiology and psychology meet and mingle and are reciprocally 
complicated. It is a province of which, during the last century and in this 
country, at any rate, we have heard but the scantiest accounts. It was only with 
birth that physiology ever made its entrance into the Victorian novel, not with 
conception. In these matters, Crébillon’s age was more scientific. The existence 
of physiology was frankly admitted at every stage of the reproductive process. 
It was mentioned in connection with every kind of love, from l’amour passion to 



l’amour goût. 

It was freely discussed, and its phenomena described, classified and explained. 
The relations between the senses and the imagination, between love and pleasure, 
between desire and the affections are methodically defined in that literature of 
which Crébillon’s stories are representative. And it is very right that they 
should be so defined. For no analysis of love can claim to be complete which 
ignores the physiological basis and accompaniment of the passion. Love, says 
Donne in his nearest approach to a versified epigram,

Love’s not so pure and abstract as they use

To say, who have no mistress but their Muse.

The distinction between sacred and profane, spiritual and fleshly love is an 
arbitrary, gratuitous and metaphysical distinction. The most spiritual love is 
rooted in the flesh; the most sacred is only profane love sublimated and 
refined. To ignore these obvious facts is foolish and slightly dishonest. And 
indeed, they never have been ignored except by the psychologists of the 
nineteenth century. The writers of every other age have always admitted them. It 
was in aristocratic France, however, and during the eighteenth century, that 
they were most closely and accurately studied. Crébillon fils is one of the 
acutest, one of the most scientific of the students.

Scientific—I apply the epithet deliberately, not vaguely and at random. For 
Crébillon’s attitude towards the phenomena of sex seems to me precisely that of 
the true scientific investigator. It is with a mind entirely open and unbiassed 
that he approaches the subject. He contrives to forget that love is a matter of 
the most intimate human concern, that it has been from time immemorial the 
subject of philosophical speculation and moral precept. Making a clean sweep of 
all the prejudices, he sets to work, coolly and with detachment, as though the 
subject of his investigations were something as remote, as utterly divorced from 
good and evil, as spiral nebulae, liver flukes or the aurora borealis.

Men have always tended to attribute to the objects of their intense emotions, 
and even to the emotions themselves, some kind of cosmical significance. Mystics 
and lovers, for example, have never been content to find the justification for 
their feelings in the feelings themselves: they have asked us to believe that 
these feelings possess a universal truth value as well as, for themselves, a 
personal behaviour value. And they have invented cosmogonies and metaphysical 
systems to justify and explain their emotional attitudes. The fact that all 
these metaphysical systems are, scientifically speaking, almost certainly untrue 
in no way affects the value for the individual and for whole societies of the 
emotions and attitudes which gave them birth. Thus, mysticism will always be a 
beautiful and precious thing, even though it should be conclusively proved that 
all the philosophical systems based upon it are nonsensical. And one can be 
convinced of the superiority of spiritual to carnal, of ‘conjugial’ to 
‘scortatory’ love without believing a word of Plato or Swedenborg.

In a quiet and entirely unpretentious way Crébillon was an expounder of the 
scientific truth about love—that its basis is physiological; that the intense 
and beautiful emotions which it arouses cannot be philosophically justified or 
explained, but should be gratefully accepted for what they are: feelings 
significant in themselves and of the highest practical importance for those who 
experience them. He is no vulgar and stupid cynic who denies the existence, 
because he cannot accept the current metaphysical explanation, of any feelings 
higher than the merely physical. ‘Les plaisirs gagnent toujours à être 
ennoblis,’ says Crébillon, through the mouth of the Duke in Le Hasard au Coin du 
Feu. It is the man of science who speaks, the unprejudiced observer, the 
accepter of facts. Pleasure is a fact; so is nobility. He admits the existence 
of both. 



Pleasure gains by being ennobled: that is the practical, experimental 
justification of all the high, aspiring, seemingly infinite emotions evoked by 
love. True, it may be objected that Crébillon gives too little space in his 
analysis of love to that which ennobles pleasure and too much to pleasure pure 
and simple. He would have been more truly scientific if he had reversed the 
balance; for that which ennobles is of more practical significance, both to 
individuals and to societies, than that which is ennobled. We may excuse him, 
perhaps, by supposing that, in the society in which he lived (the Pompadour was 
his patroness), his opportunities for observing the ennobling passions were 
scarce in comparison with his opportunities for observing the raw physiological 
material on which such passions work.

But it is foolish as well as ungrateful to criticize an author for what he has 
failed to achieve. The reader’s business is with what the writer has done, not 
with what he has left undone. And Crébillon, after all, did do something which, 
whatever its limitations, was worth doing. What writer, for example, has spoken 
more acutely on the somewhat scabrous, but none the less important subject of 
feminine ‘temperament’? I cannot do better than quote a specimen of his 
analysis, with the generalization he draws from it. He is speaking here of a 
woman whose imagination is more ardent than her senses, and who, living in a 
society where this imagination is perpetually being fired, is for ever 
desperately trying to experience the pleasures of which she dreams. 

‘Elle a l’imagination fort vive et fort déréglée, et quoique l’inutilité des 
épreuves qu’elle a faites en certain genre eût dû la corriger d’en faire, elle 
ne veut pas se persuader qu’elle soit née plus malheureuse qu’elle croit que 
d’autres ne le sont, et elle se flatte toujours qu’il est réservé au dernier 
qu’elle prend de la rendre aussi sensible qu’elle désire de l’être. Je ne doute 
même pas que cette idée ne soit la source de ses déréglements et de la peine 
qu’elle prend de jouer ce qu’elle ne sent pas. . . . Je dirai plus, c’est 
qu’aujourd’hui il est prouvé que ce sont les femmes à qui les plaisirs de 
l’amour sont les moins nécessaires qui les recherchent avec la plus de fureur, 
et que les trois quarts de celles qui se sont perdues avaient reçu de la nature 
tout ce qu’il leur fallait pour ne l’être pas.’ Admirable description of a type 
not at all uncommon in all societies where love-making is regarded as the proper 
study of womankind! The type, I repeat, is not uncommon; but Crébillon’s 
succinct and accurate description of it something almost unique.

Here is another passage in which he analyses the motives of a different type of 
cold woman—a much more dangerous type, it may be remarked: the type to which all 
successful adventuresses belong. ‘Soit caprice, soit vanité, la chose du monde 
qui lui plaît le plus est d’inspirer de désirs; elle jouit du moins des 
transports de son amant. D’ailleurs, la froideur de ses sens n’empêche pas sa 
tête de s’animer, et si la nature lui a refusé ce que l’on appelle le plaisir, 
elle lui a en échange donné une sorte de volupté qui n’existe, à la vérité, que 
dans ses idées; mais qui lui fait peut-être éprouver quelque chose de plus 
délicat que ce qui ne part que des sens. Pour vous,’ adds Clitandre, addressing 
his companion, ‘pour vous, plus heureuse qu’elle, vous avez, si je ne me trompe, 
rassemblé les deux.’

It would be possible to compile out of the works of Crébillon a whole collection 
of such character-sketches and aphorisms. ‘What every Young Don Juan ought to 
Know’ might serve as title to this florilegium. It should be placed in the hands 
of all those, women as well as men, who propose to lead, professionally, the 
arduous and difficult life of leisure. Here are a few of the aphorisms which 
will deserve to find a place in this anthology of psychological wisdom.

‘Une jolie femme dépend bien moins d’elle-même que des circonstances; et par 
malheur il s’en trouve tant, de si peu prévues, de si pressantes, qu’il n’y a 
point à s’étonner si, après plusieurs aventures, elle n’a connu ni l’amour, ni 
son cœur. Il s’ensuit que ce qu’on croit la dernière fantaisie d’une femme est 
bien souvent sa première passion.’



‘Les sens ont aussi leur délicatesse; à un certain point on les émeut; qu’on le 
passe, on les révolte.’

‘L’on n’occupe pas longtemps l’imagination d’une femme sans aller jusqu’à son 
cœur, ou du moins sans que par les effets cela ne revienne au même.’

Of Crébillon’s life there is but little to say. It was quite uneventful. The 
record of it, singularly scanty, contains almost no unusual or surprising 
element. It was precisely the life which you would expect the author of Le Sopha 
to have led: a cheerful, social, literary life in the Paris of Louis XV. 
Crébillon was born on St. Valentine’s Day, 1707, thus achieving legitimacy by 
fifteen days; for his parents were only married on the thirty-first of January. 
His father was Prosper Jolyot de Crébillon, the tragic poet who provoked the 
envy and the competitive rivalry of Voltaire. I am not ashamed to say that I 
have never read a line of the elder Crébillon’s works. Life is not so long that 
one can afford to spend even the briefest time in the perusal of eighteenth-
century French tragedians.

The literary career of the younger Crébillon began in the theatre. In 
association with the actors Romagnesi, Biancolelli and Riccoboni he composed a 
number of satirical pieces and parodies for the Italian comedians. It was at 
this period that he confided to Sébastien Mercier, ‘qu’il n’avait encore achevé 
la lecture des tragédies de son père, mais que cela viendrait. Il regardait la 
tragédie française comme la farce la plus complète qu’ait pu inventer l’esprit 
humain.’

His first successful novel, Tanzai et Néardarné, Histoire Japonaise, was 
published in 1734. It was so successful, indeed, and so Japanese, that 
Crébillon, accused of satirizing the Cardinal de Rohan and other important 
persons, was arrested and thrown into prison, from which, however, the good 
graces of a royal reader soon released him.

Tanzai was followed in 1736 by Les Égarements du Cœur et de l’Esprit, and in 
1740 by Le Sopha. It was the epoch of Crébillon’s social triumphs. He was for 
some time perpetual chairman of the famous dinners of the Caveau, and there were 
many other societies of which he was, officially or unofficially, the leading 
light.

In 1748 he married—somewhat tardily, for he had had a child by her two years 
before—an English wife, Lady Mary Howard. It is said that the poor lady 
squinted, was very ugly, awkward in society, shy and deeply religious. Crébillon 
seems, none the less, to have been a model husband, while the marriage lasted; 
which was not very long, however, for Lady Mary died about 1756. Their only 
child died in infancy a short time after being legitimated.

It was in 1759 that the favour of Madame de Pompadour procured for Crébillon the 
post of Royal Censor of Literature. He performed his duties conscientiously and 
to the satisfaction of all parties concerned. On the death of his father, in 
1762, he received a pension. In 1774 he became Police Censor as well as Royal 
Censor. In 1777 he died. For all practical purposes, however, he had been dead 
fifteen years or more. ‘Il y a longtemps,’ said his obituarist, ‘très longtemps 
même, qu’il avait eu le chagrin de se voir survivre à lui-même.’ Melancholy 
fate! It caused his contemporaries to do him, towards the end, something less 
than justice. The most enthusiastic of his epitaphs is cool enough:

Dans ce tombeau gît Crébillon.

Qui? le fameux tragique?—Non!

Celui qui le mieux peignit l’âme

Du petit-maître et de la femme.



The praise is faint. It is meant, perhaps, to damn. But it does not succeed in 
damning. To have been the best painter of anybody’s soul, even the fop’s, even 
the eighteenth-century lady’s, is a fine achievement. ‘Je fus étonnée,’ says one 
of Crébillon’s characters, describing the charms of her lover’s conversation, 
‘je fus étonnée de la sorte de consistance que les objets les plus frivoles 
semblaient prendre entre ses mains.’ The whole merit of that French eighteenth 
century, of which Crébillon was the representative man, consisted precisely in 
giving ‘a sort of consistency to the most frivolous objects.’ To lead a life of 
leisure gracefully is an art, and though we can all do nothing, few of us 
contrive to do it well. It is scarcely possible to imagine a life more 
hopelessly futile than that which was led by the men and women of the old French 
aristocracy. 

Intrinsically, such a life seems ghastly in its emptiness and sterility. And 
yet, somehow, by sheer force of style, these frivolous creatures of the dix-
huitième contrived to fill the emptiness, to coax the most charming and elegant 
flowers from the sterility of their existence. To the most futile of lives they 
gave ‘a sort of consistency’; they endowed nothingness with solidity and form. 
Crébillon shared this power with his contemporaries. The conquests of the petit-
maître, the prompt surrenders of Célie and Cidalise and Julie—these are his 
theme. It seems unpromising in its smallness and its triviality. But by dint of 
treating it seriously—with the double seriousness of the scientific observer and 
the literary artist—he has made out of it something which we in our turn are 
compelled to take seriously. Like Célie, we are astonished.

The end


